MINISTRY OF EDUCATION AND SCIENCE OF UKRAINE SUMY STATE UNIVERSITY

Educational and Research Institute of Business, Economics and Management Department of International Economic Relations

«Admitted to t	the defense»			
Head of the Department				
(signature)	(full name)			
	2023 p.			
	-			

QUALIFICATION PAPER

It is submitted for the Master's degree

in specialty 292 "International economic relations"
educational and professional program "International Business"
on the topic "Features of Chinese TNCs activitity on the international market "

Student 6 Course Stanislav Korobko

(signature) (full name)
group <u>МБ.м-21ан</u>
(group's code)
It is submitted for the Masters level degree requirements fulfillment.
Masters level degree qualification paper contains the results of own research. The
use of the ideas, results and texts of other authors has a link to the corresponding
source
Research advisor PhD, Associate ProfessorDomashenko M.D.

Sumy, 2023

ABSTRACT

of Master's level degree qualification paper on the theme «FEATURES OF CHINESE TNCS ACTIVITY ON THE INTERNATIONAL MARKET»

student Korobko Stanislav

The main content of qualification paper is set out on 33 pages, including a list of used sources of 117 titles, which is placed on 14 pages.

Keywords: TRANSNATIONAL COMPANIES, TNC, TENCENT, EVERGRANDE, SUNING, CHINA, SERVICES, STRUCTURE OF THE COMPANY, BRAWL STARS.

The purpose of qualification paper is to study the specifics of work by the companies of China. Their rise in last 20 years, and the ability to go from zero to one of the biggest companies in the world, and their ability now to compete with the revenues made by some countries

To achieve this goal following measures were done:

- Analysis of top TNC list and choosing theree which had suited the topic for the future study of it
- Comparison of known working guidelines by the international companies and then of such companies from China
- Checking the history and structural working ideals of three companies to find out if they are different to the ones which were used by their opponents from the other countries.

The objects of the research is Tencent, Evergrande and Suning- transnational companies from China

The aim of qualification paper is to find out how transnational companies of China work and does they have any difference from their opponents.

Methods that were used in the study of this work: descriptive method was applied for primary analysis of general information about Chinese model of

transnational companies; comparative method – to contrast different Chinese TNCs; analysis– to describe specifics of TNCs from China.

The information base of this work is – the articles of newspapers, web-sites, shareholder reports, materials published by the companies on their web-sites and so on. The methods used during the time of the work are a comparison method and a method of analysis.

The main scientific results of the work are as follows:

- Analysis of the activities of transnational companies in China;
- Identifying the reasons for the rapid growth of the Chinese economy and the growth of TNCs in recent decades;
 - The main areas of development of companies were studied

The results of the approbation of the main provisions of the master's level degree qualification paper were considered at:

1. Domashenko M.D., Korobko S. Features of Chinese TNCs activivity on the international market // Mechanisms for combating modern challenges and threats: lessons from the EU for Ukraine: materials of the International Scientific and Practical Conference, Sumy, February -28-29, 2024 / by General ed. V.Yu. Shkola, M.D. Domashenko - Sumy: Sumy State University, 2024.

Year of Master's level qualification paper fulfillment is 2023 Year of Master's level paper defense is 2023

MINISTRY OF EDUCATION AND SCIENCE OF UKRAINE SUMY STATE UNIVERSITY

Educational and Research Institute of Business, Economics and Management

Department of International Economic Relations

TASKS FOR MASTER'S LEVEL DEGREE QUALIFICATION PAPER

(specialty 292 "International Economic Relations") student 6 course, group <u>МБ.м-21ан</u>
Stanislav Korobko

- 1. The theme of the paper is «Features of Chinese TNCs activitity on the international market» approved by the order of the University from 29.11 2023 № 131-VI.
 - 2. The term of completed paper submission by the student is 18.12.2023
- 3. The purpose of the qualification paper is study the specifics of work by the companies of China
- 4. The object of the research is Tencent, Evergrande and Suning- transnational companies from China.
 - 5. The subject of research is the specifics of work of TNCs from China.
- 6. The qualification paper is carried out on materials from the articles of newspapers, web-sites, shareholder reports, materials published by the companies on their web-sites and so on.
- 7. Approximate masters level degree qualification paper plan, terms for submitting

chapters to the research advisor and the content of tasks for the accomplished purpose is as follows:

Chapter 1 Theoretical Background of TNCs Functioning in China the submission deadline is November 19, 2023

Chapter 1 deals with researching next tasks:

- to analyze the specifics of TNCs work in China; - historical backgroud of transnational companies; - Look at the economical environment of China.

Chapter 2 Analysis of the Cases of the Chinese TNCs, the submission deadline is December 7, 2023.

Chapter 2 deals with researching next tasks:

- History and specifics of three companies from China; -cooperation of companies and political, economical parts of government.

Chapter 3 Specifics of TNCs from China, the submission deadline is December 12, 2023.

Chapter 3 deals with researching next tasks: - Deciding which is helping companies from China to grow so rapidly;

- Specifics differing them from competitors from the other world.
- 8. Supervision on work:

Chapter	Full name and position of the advisor	Date	task issued by	task accepted by
1	PhD, Associate Professor Domashenko M.D.			
2	PhD, Associate Professor Domashenko M.D.			
3	PhD, Associate Professor Domashenko M.D.			

9. Date of issue of the task: 20.10.2023

Content

Introduction	. 7
Chapter 1 Theoretical Background of TNCs Functioning in China	.9
1.1 Introduction to transnational corporations	.9
1.2 Specifics of Chinese transnational companies	.10
1.3 Economic environment of China and TNCs	11
1.4 Chinese model of transnational companies	.12
Chapter 2 Analysis of the Cases of the Chinese TNCs	13
2.1 Tencent1	13
2.2 Evergrande	18
2.3 Suning	21
Chapter 3 Specifics of TNCs from China	27
3.1 How companies from PRC are functioning	27
3.2 Spheres of companies development	28
Conclusion.	31
References	.32

Introduction

Economy of the world nowadays is heavily influenced by companies and capitalism in everything we could touch see and feel. And in lot of the cases transnational companies can have more influence on our world than countries and political blocks with their economic policies combined. As an example we may use, Shell the company which is having more profits in a year than countries and this company is able to dictate its will through their decisions and through control of their finances. Economy which has been growing with unseen speed, country which was able to go a pass from revolution of Mao to economic and social power of Ji and been able to break a singled world. China is now a real opponent to United States and country which had successfully took place of Soviet Union by influence and valiability to modern world and even been able to surpass this. But what differs USSR and PRC is methods by which they got to this level. TNCs of PRC are now the leading force of production and possibility for government to change a global economy whatever way they want this.

The purpose of qualification paper is to study the specifics of work by the companies of China. Their rise in last 20 years, and the ability to go from zero to one of the biggest companies in the world, and their ability now to compete with the revenues made by some countries

To achieve this goal following measures were done:

- Analysis of top TNC list and choosing theree which had suited the topic for the future study of it
- Comparison of known working guidelines by the international companies and then of such companies from China
- Checking the history and structural working ideals of three companies to find out if they are different to the ones which were used by their opponents from the other countries.

The objects of the research is Tencent, Evergrande and Suning- transnational companies from China

The aim of qualification paper is to find out how transnational companies of China work and does they have any difference from their opponents.

Methods that were used in the study of this work: descriptive method was applied for primary analysis of general information about Chinese model of transnational companies; comparative method – to contrast different Chinese TNCs; analysis– to describe specifics of TNCs from China.

The information base of this work is – the articles of newspapers, web-sites, shareholder reports, materials published by the companies on their web-sites and so on. The methods used during the time of the work are a comparison method and a method of analysis.

The main scientific results of the work are as follows:

- Analysis of the activities of transnational companies in China;
- Identifying the reasons for the rapid growth of the Chinese economy and the growth of TNCs in recent decades;
 - The main areas of development of companies were studied

The results of the approbation of the main provisions of the master's level degree qualification paper were considered at:

1. Domashenko M.D., Korobko S. Features of Chinese TNCs activivity on the international market // Mechanisms for combating modern challenges and threats: lessons from the EU for Ukraine: materials of the International Scientific and Practical Conference, Sumy, February -28-29, 2024 / by General ed. V.Yu. Shkola, M.D. Domashenko - Sumy: Sumy State University, 2024.

CHAPTER 1 THEORETICAL BACKGROUND OF TNCS FUNCTIONING IN CHINA

1.1 Introduction to transnational corporations

An enterprise which is engaged in production of either goods or services, foreign investments or in the managing of the revenues and assets in foreign countries, one or more of this countries. Such corporations tend to open their factories in a countries which are at the stage of their development because thw land there is cheaper and salaries are lower. Multinational companies are having many characteristics of them, the slight difference is that one multinationals consist of the central governing structure, while other companies willing to decentralize and they are having a different offices in a different countries where they are operating. Traditional multinationals are a national companies which have foreign subsidiaries, mostly such companies expanding their operations in a lot of other countries to maintain a higher level of the responsivness to the local conditions which a transnational company is having a significant ability. Company which is operating in more than one country and not willing to take into account any of country specifics and traditions of trading is the country. Other important advantage of large Transnational companies is their ability of maintaining a higher responsive rate on local market in the place where they are having their production facilities [1]. Also important here is the concept of transnationality- this is the degree to which society might be involved in creation of the values across borders of countries. Taking into account the accelerating globalization of the world, managers are often deciding to expand the internationalization of company so it can more effectively compete with the global rivals who are hiring their executives from many other countries and are trying to make a more global decisions instead of basic tasks. Actions which are taken in a framework of the transnational cooperation could be helpful in building a better relations between countries involved. Resources which are situated in one country

often need to be shared around the globe, and for this reason transnational cooperation is helpful in this sphere. History of transnational companies in Europe is dating back to 16th century. This all had started with the foundation of British East India Company which is later started other of its companies [2].

1.2 Specifics of Chinese transnational companies

China now is a second largest economy after United States, in 2015 - the largest number of transnational companies were included in a list of Fortune Global 500. During the last five years, China had became the second largest company state on this list. In a ranking of the largest, strongest and richest companies which are controlling a movement of resources and wealth China had 106 TNCs and this is comparing to the US which has one hundred twenty eight transnational companies. Between the period of year 2000 and 2010, we had 170 U.S. companies, 46 of the Chinese ones in a year 2010 and previously it had beed 139 companies from U.S.A which were compared to only 10 Chinese in 2000. The growth of Chinese companies is remarkable especially taking into account a short period which had passed from 2010 to today. Companies which are representing United Stats gained a revenue of 485.6 billion dollar in a year 2014, and they where followed by governmental corporation of China- Sinopec China Petrochemical, this company had been able to generate a revenue of 446.81 billion that year.

Therefore Sinopec had been able to overtook a Royal Dutch Shell, which had previously been occupying second place and is now moved to the third. It is important thing to have understanding of how Chinese multinational corporations are working. Another thing which should be noted is that most of this 106 companies representing China are state-owned ones, 47 of them are directly controled by Asset Control Committee of China, and onle 22 companies from this list are the private ones. Enterprises which are state-owned have a serious number of difference from the private ones. Chinese Communist Party is usually appointing senior officials to that companies, this includes the head management of their state-owned enterprises and

state-owned banks. Directors of state-owned enterprises are keeping a close contact with officials of party. Even at the lower level, the leaders of Communist Party are controling the local companies through their managers. Chinese government is owning 50+ percent of possible shares in local coal, oil, defense, electricity, telecommunications, aerospace industry. Companies owned by the party are providing the most employment places in a country, as an example Sinopec company is employing 18.7 million people [3].

1.3 Economic environment of China and TNCs

As we already found out state-owned companies are a dominating force in most sectors of the economy of China. Their growth is going along with a long-term economic and development plans of government. In October of 2015 Communist Party adopted a Thirteenth Five-Year Plan of Economic and Social Development of China which is covering the period of 2016-2020. Thirteenth Five-Year Plan was the first five-year plan which had been formulated by Xi Jinping. This plan has many goals in it, particularly when we talk about the environment development and energy sphere. Originally Chinese government planed doubling of the country GDP.

An important goal of all this is to end the current reputation of Chinese products which are now associated with low-quality and small price of products. Plans of China government are usually strategical and aimed to work in a long run, Party is doing everything to mobilize and to implement this comrehensive plans. Implemented 13th Five-Year Plan continuing a previous industrial policy from the plan used in 2006-2020, which part was a significant public spending and creation of viable product and a good possibilites to run businesses on the market. "New Normal" program is a part of a new plan and it aim is a strengthening of China position in a global chain by the support of posessed strengths of the country in the terms of their technology, standards of production, prestige of brands and improvement of service quality.

1.4 Chinese model of transnational companies

Astounding development of China which had happened over past 30 years has sparked a serious debate about the nature of this "Chinese model" of economy and a global impact of Chinese development. Some have stressed that transformation of Chinese economy and social sphere after Mao is some kind of a "special way" which transformed China into "modernism with Chinese characteristics" or even "complete restoration of capitalism." Even though some acknowledge what the social heritage and industrial base was developed by the time of Maoist era, some are also argue that some kind of a special Chinese model had never existed and never made anything for a modern development of China. In such paradigm, the rise of China represents kind of "important" and competitive capitalist force" which is no different to any other capitalist force in our world. Also there is a view that China is just undergoing a development process which is no different from modern shapeless capitalism. It says that China's development pattern is pretty close to what we had seen in other countries of East Asian region.

Scientists which are representing so-called "Japanese model" and "developmental state" schools are advocating for the government intervention which advances the country industrial policy. The essence of the "China Model" for them lies in strong ability of identification of the development benefits for Chinese state and promotiopn of strategic industrialization. Development experience of China has proven that the other options for capitalism appears. The so-called "Beijing Accords" where defined as the "contrary to the Washington Consensus" and praises the China great ability and promises effectiveness with the keeping of high economic growth tempo. The character of the Chinese model is outweighing all its socialist development phase. However, we shouldn't forget that trying to implement term "capitalism" or "socialism" to justify logic of development of China is vague and it is not able to grasp all the complexity of Chinese reality. Development and reform period in China is oftenly just characterized as a process of twists and turns.

CHAPTER 2. ANALYSIS OF TNCs WITH THE CASES OF THREE CHINESE TNC

2.1 Tencent

Tencent, is a company from China, mostly aimed at technological development. It had started in a year 1998, company has its own subsidiaries around the globe and is selling a large variety of online services and products, also producing entertainment product, AI and work in some other technological branches. It is headquartered in 2 skyscrapers which are located at their Nanshan-Headquarters in technological and innovative venter of China- Shenzhen. Tencent corporation is a largest videogames producer and owner in a world and it made it one of most valuable corporations in the world. Also this company is one of the biggest social network providers and capital investors. Products which are offered by Tencent on the market of China are including messaging services - Tencent QQ, WeChat and also QQ.com which is one of the largest online portals in Asia. This corporation is also owning the largest music service of Asia - Tencent Music Entertainment this service has 700+ million unique users and a 120 million monthly members.

In 2018 Tencent had exceeded their market value by \$ 500 billion which had made them the first Asian technology corporation which had first surpassed those estimates [4]. Since this times, company became 1 of the most highly valued companies in Asia and one leaders among the worlds technology companies if we count their market value [5]. The Boston Advisory Group and Quick Company where the ones who had named Tencent among the most innovative companies of the world. Since 2018, Tencent company had been ranked 5th in a ranking of their global brand value [6]. Tencent is now at least partly owns over 600 companies in Asia, which are focusing on technological innovations.

Tencent company was founded in 1998 by five people- Pony Ma, Zeng Liqing, Zhang Zhidong, Chen Yidan, Xu Chenye. It was registred on Cayman Islands. In

February of 1999, Tencent had launched OICQ which is their first messaging product [7]. Some time later Tencent had changed branding of the app to QQ. The main reason of this was a threat of lawsuits by the ICQ company. Tencent didn't receive any profits during their first years of existence [8]. South African media company Naspers had acquired 46.5% stake of shares of Tencent in a year 2001. Tencent Holding had firstly been listed on Hong Kong Stock Exchange in 16 of June 2004. Main revenue of the Company was received from adverts and paid users of QQ which signed up for paying monthly fees which had allowed users to receive more functions. In 2005 QQ Mobile mascot-penguin had licensing on food, clothing and soveniers as one more source of income for the company. Till time of 2008 Tencent had recorded the increase of their profits from sales of virtual products made by the company [9]. Services of Tencent started to include their own online games and in period of 2007-2008 Tencent started to increase their game offers for a users through licensing of the games. Teast two of Tencent games- CrossFire and Dungeon Fighter Online were produced by differnt developers which were based in South Korea, and when this games became more popular- Tencent made them their own. On January 21, 2011, Tencent company had launched their new product- Weixin which is a social media app. This app is now rebranded as WeChat, and now it is among the most powerful apps in the world. Now it has a wide range of features compared to other platforms and now it has more than a billion active users each month.

On February 18, 2011, Tencent had acquired a main stake in Riot Games-developer of League of Legends, this had cost Tencent around 230 millions of dollars. In 2015, Riot Games sold all of its remaining capital to Tencent. Later they had also bought a minority stake of Epic Games- developers of Fortnite, Unreal Tournament, Gears and Infinity Blade [10]. Also Tencent participated in Activision — Blizzard company separation from Vivendi as a passive investors and now owning 4.8% of shares. In January of 2014, Tencent had also invested 193.45 million in huge local logistics company - China South City Holdings. The aim of this investment is the development of their own trading and logistic business venues. Company is investing a lot of their money in e-commerce companies QQ Wenggo, Pipei and

shares in Yixun brand owned by JD and it is aimed to build a competitor to Alibaba company [11].

In November of 2014, the company had made an announced of a huge contract with HBO this contract had granted Tencent an exclusive rights of distribution of HBO products on a market of PRC [12].

In a January of 2015 Tencent had started WeBank- the only online bank in PRC. Later Tencent had signed 700 million dollars contract with NBA which mada a company host to American Basketball in China. Later, BYD became a Tencent sponsor of NBA broadcast. On June 21, 2016, Tencent had bought 84.3 percent of Supercell- the company which had developed Clash of Clans. Company had paid 8.6 billion dollars to accuire this stake. In 2016, Tencent, and Foxconn with a luxury car dealer Harmony Auto organized "Future Mobility" - car startup which is aiming to sell electric premium cars.

In 2017 Tencent had announced start of their own search and news aggregator engine. In 2017 WeChat, was used by 770 million people. In a May of 2017, Tencent had surpassed Fargo Wells which had helped them to enter list of 10 most valuable companies of the world [13]. Also that year the company had made an agreement with Wuhu City Council. The goal of it is establishment of the first e-sports city of the world, due to plan it should include eSports theme park, eSports university also culture and creativity parks in the city, animation, industry park, creative block center with technology development teams and in the end- Tencent Cloud data center. This places goal is to create a training ground for a possible eSports players, and the second aim is to be a host for national events, also be a Tencent Game Development Center. Later they had announced a plan to build another eSports themed park in Chengdu [14].

By the June of 2017 Tencent had been ranked 8th place among the list of BrandZ's 100 Most Valuable Global Brands so this could be viewed as a sort of a symbol of enlargment of influence in global economy and importance of brands from PRC. In July of 2017, Tencent had announced an accuisition of 9% of Frontier Developments- company which is known for their games such as [15] Elite:

Dangerous, Planet Coaster, Rollercoaster Tycoon 2 & 3. In an August of 2017 they had became a second Asian company which has gained a market value of 400+ billion dollar. First company which was able to achieve such was Alibaba. Later Tencent had formed an alliance for artificial intelligence of self-managed program which is going to be attracted to automotive industry. At the time the company was also in collaboratin with L'Oréal - the largest worlds cosmetics company, they were together studying a digital marketing and had signed a Joint Business Partnership Agreement [16]. Tencent is now still the largest videogame publisher by the revenue, it has market capitalization of 475 billion dollars. At the same time, WeChat had succeeded at reaching a milestone of 980 million monthly users.

Tencent was also first Asian company which sucessfuly overtook Facebook by value of the company reaching the point of 500+ billion dollars and including in a list of top five companies of the world [17]. In a January of 2018 Tencent announced their teaming up with Lego Group with the aim of developing online games and other content for kids [18]. Later Tencent had opened their first drone shop in Shanghai. Also Tencent has invested 5.2 billion in a Wanda Commercial group by acquiring conglomerate shares in partnership with a JD.com, Sunac and a Suning Group [19]. Tencent accuired a 10% stake of Skydance Media. In January of 2018 Tencent and Carrefour had reached an agreement about cooperation on the market of China [20]. On the August of 2018 corporation had made a report of profit declining in a second quarter of year 2018. This had marked an end of a great growing streak which had lasted for more than a decade. Shares of the internet giant Tencent Holdings. Fell 3 percent at the start of morning trades in Hong Kong after a rare for them drop in quarter profit was reported, this had extended slide which had wiped nearly 50 billion dollar of market value from the company that week [21]. This sell-off had dragged down a lot of other internet stocks of PRC. In October of 2019 Tencent started sending refund to a customers when the company had canceled their broadcasts of NBA in responce to a Houston Rockets GM Daryl Morey who had supported riot in Hong Kong [22].

In September of 2020- Tencent had chosen Singapore to be their hub in Asia,

they had joined their rivals in their reinforcement of companies presence closer to PRC after meeting with allegations from the governments of United States and India [23]. In July of 2021, antitrust regulator of China vetoed Tencent plans of merging two streaming sites- Huya with DouYu. Tencent failed meeting up SAMR requirements and were not been able to receive exclusive streaming rights in country. Also company has withdrawn their merging application from local antitrust comission and started rebuilding it while SAMR said to Tencent that it is impossible to end review of merging process within 180 days since its first filiation. Tencent is also planning on taking Sogou (their searching and news engine agreggator) which later was approved by anti-monopoly committee [24]. Tencent had also announced their intention of buying DouYu due to fail in merging plan, and the second thing is coming up with disagreements on strategy of the company workplan among the companys board of executives. In the end of this process corporation became the largest stakeholder of DouYu owning 37 percent stake [25].

On a December of year 2021 Tencent made an announcment about their acquisiton of Slamfire company and Turtle Rock Studios — developer of Left 4 Dead and a company which later created a failed game Back 4 Blood [26].

On January of 2022 there were a reports that Tencent is one of companies which received huge fines from the anti-monopoly agency of China for the deals of merge and acquisition which were made by them in advance. Due to the laws of PRC, the approval of the anti-monopoly comittie required before the start ofprocess of merge and acquisition deal, also if combined revenue of all entities involved is more than 10 billion, and also two or more participants has more than 400 million RMB of a revenue yearly. And among 13 deals cited by SAMR, each of the companies carried a fine which amounted 500.000 RMB and in summary Tencent had received 4.5 million RMB of fines. Corporation was involved in 9 deals over that time [27].

On the January of 2022, Tencent made an announcment that its in talks with Xiaomi about acuisition of Black Shark - the largest producer of gaming smartphones in PRC. Possible acquisition might become the first of Tencent in their own hardware production which might lead Black Shark into becoming a producers

of virtual reality hardware which would support Tencent and their plans for their own metaverse in future. Some reports suggested that Tencent is about to pay 2.7 billion RMB for the Black Shark.

2.2 Evergrande Group

Evergrande Group is the second largest property developer in China by its sales [28]. It is headquartered in Shenzhen. It was founded in 1996 by Hui Ka Yan. It is selling apartments mostly to upper- and middle-class buyers [29]. In 2018, Evergrande became the most valuable real estate corporation of the world [30] but sudenly in 2021 it had started its financial collapse which had started during 2020–2023 Chinese property sector crisis.

On the 17 August of 2023, Evergrande filed for their bankruptcy in New York[31]. On 3 of December, The New York Times made a report that Hong Kong bankruptcy court is able to order liquidation of the firm the next day [32].

In October of 2009, company has raised \$722 million dollars on Stock Exchange of Hong Kong [33]. During 2021, payments of Evergrande had to make on their debt started at the time of 2020–2023 Chinese property sector crisis; Evergrande debts were an estimated by hundreds of billion dollars. This debts were one of reasons for drops ina lot of stock market indices on September 20, 2021 [34]. At the end of 2021, government of PRC was working on restructuring of Evergrande in order to try to resolve crisis [35][36]. Company had also sought a moratorium on early repayment options on one of their yuan bonds from their bondholders on the 7 of January 2022 [37]. In 2022, Evergrande had announced that they would be moving their headquarters to Guangzhou because of needs of spending reduction [38].

In April of 2022, Reuters had reported that construction on many objects had started once again [39] and that Evergrande still has 300 billion dollars of liabilities. On 17 of July 2023, company had also made public that their net loss which attributable to their shareholders is 476 billion yuan for the period of 2021 and 105.9 billion yuan for the period of 2022 [40]. Evergrande had stated that their liabilities on

31 of December 2022 is 2.43 trillion yuan. Court is hearing the restruction of company debts which were held in period of July 2023 in Hong Kong and Caribbeans [40]. On the August of 2023, Evergrande had filed for the Chapter 15 of U.S. bankruptcy code for the process of protection from the creditors, within the U.S. bankruptcy court in Manhattan [41]. On 28 of August 2023, company stock had plunged in Hong Kong as the tradings of it resumed after a 17-month suspension, falling down 79 per cent to the level of 35 HK cents, compared to previous price of 1.65 HK Dollsrs on 21 of March 2022 [42]. In September, Bloomberg had made a report that Hui Ka Yan- chairman of Evergrande, had been placed under the control of police. Caixin reported that Xia Haijun- ex-chief executive officer of Evergrande, Pan Darong- former chief financial officer, were detained by Chinese authorities [43].

Evergrande is now owning 565 million square meters of their development land their and real estate projects which are including 22 cities. Main project of the company is Ocean Flower Island in Hainan. Evergrande is the second real estate developer in China. Trimvirat of companies called "Wan Heng Bi" is formed of top three real estate companies excepting Evergrande they are- Vanke and Country Garden. Wvergrande has developed their projects in more than 170 cities in China Mainland. Evergrande is owning two major themed parks- "Hengda children of the world", "Hengda water world", also Hainan has large complex for tourists "Chinese island of Hainan to spend" [44-46].

In 2010, company had acquired a football club- Guangzhou Evergrande F.C. and started heavy investitions acquiring top players of the region. In 2013 the club had won 2013 AFC Champions League. Also Alibaba owns 50% stake in this club [47]. On 16 of April 2020, Evergrande had opened the construction of Guangzhou Evergrande Football Stadium [48].

In a year 2018, Evergrande had acquired 45% of electric vehicle company-Faraday Future which cost them \$2 billion [49] In July of 2019, company had partnered with State Grid Corporation of China aiming to develop charging stations for electric vehicles [50]. Later - in November of 2019, Evergrande had announced investment of 45 billion youan in three upcoming years with the aim of development of the new vehicles exploring new possible energies, build three production bases in

Nansha, Guangzhou, Shanghai, and launching electric vehicles brand-"Evergrande New Energy Vehicle" by the time of 2020,[51]. In June of 2020, Evergrande had acquired remaining 49 percent of NEVS paying \$380 million, while previously acquiring 51 percent of shares while paying \$931 million [52]. Evergrande NEV made a statement that they plan making electric cars by 2022 [53].

In March of 2015, company had acquired a New Media Group Holdings later renaming it to Evergrande Health [54]. Evergrande Health is operating "Evergrande Health Valley" complex in Nanning. Health Valley has health and wellness park, retirement community [55]. It is also cooperating with Brigham and Women's Hospital based in Massachusetts in managment Boao Evergrande International Hospital situated in Hainan [56]. Health division of the company is still a part of China Evergrande New Energy Vehicle Group and in turn part of Evergrande Group in 2021 [57].

In 2015 partnered with Tencent they had formed HengTen Networks. October 2020- HengTen announced aquisition of Ruyi Pictures paying \$7.2 billion Hong Kong dollar [58]. In August of 2021 Evergrande had sold a 7 percent of stake to Tencent for 418 million dollars [59]. Later Evergrande had sold their remaining stake in That company, which marked the end of their relations with Tencent [60].

In 2015, Evergrande had acquired 50 percent of Sino-Singapore Great Eastern Life Insurance paying 617 million dollar and rebranded it to Evergrande Life [61]. It is also owning shares of Shengjing Bank [62].

In 2014, Evergrande presented "Hengda Bingquan" - mineral water brand company invested 5.54 billion in this brand, hired Jackie Chan for promotion of the brand [63]. This water brand had received a negative reviews from Korean consumers, because of water source labeling which was named "Jang bai shan" (Changbai mountains) while Koreans prefere the name- "Mount Baekdusan." Overall the use of Chinese name of this mountain bordering between China and North Korea is a stressing point between PRC and South Korea [64].

In September of 2016, when company had a losses of ¥4 billion, company had sold their agribusiness units, this included- mineral water brand, dairy business, grain and oil business, receiving ¥2.7 billion [65]. Later in 2016, Evergrande made an announcementabout investing of ¥300 million paid for building of more than 110 pig farms in province of Guizhou [66].

2.3 Suning

Suning.com, is one of the largest non-government retailers of China, it is headquarted in Nanjing. Suning owns over 10,000 stores in China and has own ecommerce platform [67]. Suning.com is ranked among top three B2C companies in China [68]. Categories in which company operates includes physical merchandise, 3C products, books, household commodities, cosmetics with baby care products a;so content products and service merchandise. Company started being listed on Shenzhen Stock Exchange since 2004 [69-70]. In 2021, Suning.com was ranked at 328th place in Fortune Global 500 list. Company was also ranked 9th in a list of 15 Fastest Growing Ecommerce Companies in 2020 this is according to report of international finance website - "Insider Monkey",[71] In this rank it is also gained second position a list of "Total Online Retail Sales" in China [72].

Suning is operating franchised retail shops of electronics appliances in China [73]. Products which company is offering are colour televisions, audio - video players, disc players, refrigerators, washing machines with digital - information technology products also small household electronics, air conditioners, telecommunication products with many other products. Company is also providing installation and repair service for the electronic appliances. In December of 2010, company owned 1,311 stores in 231 cities of China [74]. By the time of January 2020, company had acquired Carrefour in China- Suning.Com became the owners of 2,756 stores of different types:

- 37 shopping malls Suning Plaza
- 2.108 household appliances 3C specialty shop

- 197 Suning.Com Stores
- 240 Carrefour supermarket
- 146 baby and maternity products RedBaby brand stores
- •28 Shops in Hong Kong

Also there were 5,660 Suning franchise stores, taking total number to the point of 8682. In first quarter of 2021 - 831 more stores were opened which brought a total number to more than 9000 retail stores [75]. Also Suning is present in Japan retail industry which brings total number of their stores to 10,000.

On 26 of December 1990, Suning was founded in Nanjing and started as an air-conditioner retail store [76]. In 2000 company was firstly rebranded into and later became Suning Appliance Chain Store. In 2009, after many more renamings Suning Appliance had purchased Hong Kong retail chain Citicall, which later became Hongkong Suning Commerce [77]. In 2011 Suning been exploring "online and offline" multi-channel integration to other markets. And finally on 19 of February 2013- Suning Appliance announced their final name change - to Suning Commerce Group Co., Ltd.

On 19 of November 2013, Suning R&D Center and Silicon Valley Research Institute been opened in Palo Alto - California. Zhang Jindong - president of Suning Holding announced launching of their first research institute. Suning released a statement that One-Wing Internet Roadmap facility research is about to advance Suning online to offline business model and will strengthen their back office, including big data, business intelligence, high performance computing, online banking aimed at impring the efficiency of operating in retail sector [78-79]. In 2015 - comprehensive income of Suning on the consolidated basis was 1.01168 billion RMB [80]. In April of 2016 Suning acquired 4.90 percent of Nubia for 283.7 million RMB [81]. On 3 of June 2016 Suning had issued 1.86 billion shares to Taobao Software which is a subsidiary of Alibaba - paying about 28 billion RMB [82-84]. In 2019 Suning had acquired 37 stores from Wanda Group paying 2,7 billion RMB [85-86]. Suning was ranked the largest omnichannel retailer in PRC as the most valuable retailing brand of China by World Brand Lab, with value of brand- 39,093 billion

dollars and having the operating income of more than 37 billion dollar [87]. As been reported by the magazine Fortune in 2019, Suning has turnover of 37 billion dollars, and had employed 130,455 people [87]. In September of 2019, registered users of Suning retail platorm had reached 470 million users [88].

In February of 2021 - Shenzhen International with Shenzhen Kunpeng Equity Investment Management had invested 6.92 yuan per share of Sunning, for the total price of about 2.28 billion dollars [89]. In May of 2021, Suning released their reports for first quarter of 2021. In this report Suning stated achieving operating profits in a number of 54.05 billion yuan and net profits attributed to shareholders of listed companies had reached more than 70 million dollars. Two branches of province of Jiangsu governmental agency which agreed to make a 20 billion yuan fund in Suning.com parent company. This fund planned to be used to invest in their best performing assets and the ones that should give company more room dealing with heavy debt load [90]. In June of 2021, the company received 3.2 billion yuan from state fund due to company struggles recovering from a liquidity crisis [91]. In mid June of 2021, Beijing court had frozen shares worth of 3 billion yuan of company holds in the group retail arm for three years [92]. In July of 2021, it was announced that company had reached made an agreement with group of their investors which intervened on behalf of Suning.com. Questioned transaction which is cored in "New Retail Innovation Fund Phase II" fund which worth 8.83 billion yuan, which is led by state assets management committee of Nanjing and government of Jiangsu, which will lead to takeover of 16.96 percent of company [93].

On 12 of July 2021, Suning announced that their company board of directors is facing reorganization and that founder and a chairman Zhang Jindong is getting his new position of honorary chairman of the company board of directors. Ren Jun - board member performed duties of chairman temporarily. Zhang Jindong continuing being a legal representative of the company until replacement for the company wopuld be found [94-96].

Through their official note which was published on July 29 of 2021, Suning had announced new squad of theirboard of directors. Huang Mingduan became a new

chairman, previously he was a CEO of "Sun Art Retail Group" - Alibaba retail supermarket chain [97]. Steven Zhang, who is a president of Suning International, and Zhang Jindong son also got his place in a board of directors [98][99]. On 30 of July company had released their results of a first half 2021. Operating revenue from this data was at the level of 93.657 billion youan.

Logistics of Suming is among the leading retail logistics. Their delivery network covers 351 cities with 2858 districts and counties of PRC, more than 100,000 truck drivers are now working in this company. Automatic warehouse of Suning in Nanjing is covering more than 200,000 square meters, total area of this facility is covering 9.64 million square meters. Suning is number one position by the sizing of warehouses in retail sector of China. During past years E-commerce platforms had made a revolution in the way of consumers shoping, e-commerce is offering people to make an order from comfortable sofa at home home and get quick home delivery. Nowdays Suning app offering e-commerce service has more than 600 million registered users [100].

Also Suning incorporated intelligent system into their operations, this system is helping in running their logistics facility. Nanjing Logistics Center of Suning is divided into different parts which intend to perform variety of possible services. Goods stored in the center of facility are also divided in various segments separating products there in accordance to their type, shape and size. This intelligent logistics center is nearly fully automated and human intervention is minimized which is making the process of storage and retrieval process for the delivery process a lot easier, faster and reliable. Monitoring room has huge screen with about 20 people which are working on keeping process smoother, faster. Workers which are separating products after receiving of them from their suppliers are storing them in different sized piles and pallets. Then workers are scaning code of product and then product goes for final packaging before it would be delivered to the final customer. Suning feature is delivery of the products, which were purchased by user, within period of twelve hours since the time of order [101].

During period of COVID-19 pandemics in China - logistics and distribution was significantly restructured under the rules of self-isolation. Large consumption datasheet published by Suning says that during the time of pandemics- the volume of orders from Suning Convenience Stores saw the increase of 419.6% and volumes of "order online and collect in store "of their Food Market stores rose more than 655%. During the epidemy - all residential property had a certain level of "block", which meant that traditional "contactless distribution" tried to meet the current situation. Advantages of technology which is expelling people are significant - it can improve efficiency of transfer of products between logistics warehouse and consumer. Company had continued to study the technology of unmanned logistics even after the outbreak of COVID [102].

Company is describing Automated Unmanned Logistics as operational process from the time of package leaving a warehouse without personnel, quickly transported to the distribution center using driverless truck for this puroses, then it is delivered to its final destination by automated truck or drone [103-104]. In a year 2018, Suning completedt verification of their driverless truck - "Xinglong One". "Xinglong-1" is using AI technology which assists its radar, high-precision map, a lot of cameras and sensors, which help it to accurately identify obstacles which are 300 meters away. Also it can control vehicle for the possible emergency stops, bypass obstacles, andcpuld reach the speed of 80 kilometres per hour in automatic driving mode [105]. During COVID outbreak, Suning Logistics had launched "contactless distribution service" — it included 5G driverless vehicles. Cmpany had quickly organized unmanned delivery which guaranteed delivery service within 3 km, which had helped to reduce the risk of infectioning between consumers and couriers. In 2018, Suning started using robots for autonomous delivery, which were transporting daily essentials as drinks, fruits, snacks from local stores to the residents [106][107].

Delivery robot "BIU" can autonomously plan its route, avoid obstacles, deliver order to the customer and return it to service. Company used courier + robot delivery system to the community opened for the last 100 meters of distributing distance in

community during the times of coronavirus which ensured health and safety of users combined with a high quality service [108].

Suning Auto had opened 20 automotive supermarkets in 2018 and in following years started to increase number of their auto shows [109]. Company is not only offering domestic brands, there are also foreign brands in this stores which are including BMW, Audi, Maserati. Also this shops providing accessories for the cars, financial services and market of used cars [110].

In 2017, Suning had made an investment of \$200 million in paying for Chinese car producer Byton, which is producing electric vehicles, which has unveiled their first car concept at Consumer Electronics Show, Las Vegas in January of 2018 [111]. In August of 2020, Suning had entered the agreement with Nio - Chinese car manufacturer which is based in Shanghai, specializing in design and development of electric cars and also participating in Formula E world championship. They had also established long-term partnership of strengthening the strategic cooperation of various fields which includes channel expansion, product sales, brand promotion, product technology and development, and also creating development opportunities [112].

Suning, together with Alibaba and Tencent in cooperation with automotive producers- Changan, Dongfeng and FAW are collaborating for the service in ridesharing sector, Suning had invested 1.5 billion dollars [113].

CHAPTER 3 SPECIFICS OF TNCS FROM CHINA

3.1 How companies from PRC are functioning

Since joining WTO on December 11, 2001, China had started their process of opening up to the world economy. China has One Belt One Road strategy meaning opening up of Yuan, had become the world economy trend. Process of transnational technology transfer in PRC, also the role of government in this process is diversified and complex, government is influencing institutional environment which companies are facing during their transnational technology transfer at macroeconomical level. Also state is providing protection of technology transfer from legal point, helping and providing industry support with the possibilities of state policy. China had used similar practices for more than 70 years, and still using it today. Main components of TNCs from PRC is support of development of scientific and technological progress with vast investment activities. State and non-state TNCs are operating in China. Protection and support of Chinese authorities are contributing to faster development of companies transnationalization in country. Taking into account R&D spendings, government of PRC is trying to encourage non-state companies in investment in science and technology development. Copyright rules was the issue for China and the development of companies there. Companies of China, for the sake of scientific growth had tendency of importing hightech products, while studying basic structures and capabilities, they had exported their own high-tech products.

But the time had passed and now local TNCs are currently exporting more than importing high-tech products to the country. Active export of high-tech goods began around the time of 2010, which was connected with development of scientific culture in PRC and with the development of local corporations themselves. Export of hightech goods has been growing since 2008, but it is still unstable. Last years social media networks created in China -WeChat, QQ, online stores, electronic payment systems, were actively developing, contributing to the increase of export of

information services. China way of running transnational company is different TNCs in other parts of the world. In PRC - transnationalization is developed and supported by the communist party of China. Chinese companies got past 3 stages before they become TNC - product internationalization, investment and business globalization.

TNCs in China are like pandas - more than international level companies, they are economic and political mechanism [114]. Party is building so-called "strategic and political plans" for development of scientific and technological processes of the country, integral part of this plan is local TNCs. According to "Made in China 2025 Plan", party proposes to invest in development of local information services, aerospace, transport, energy and high-tech industry. It should not be difficult to implement this ideas, party would be implementing their wants and needs in their state-owned TNCs.

3.2 Spheres of Companies development

Social networks and online stores of China has also become a factor of country development. Previously we saw it in a case of Tencent and their products. Also there is the same thing going on with the online stores as we had seen it in the case of Suning and more known in our country - Alibaba. Through cooperation and support of huge local companies government is trying to gain full-mount and requires companies to provide information about users as a return favour. Chinese TNCs are serious players in the field of hightech Alibaba, Tencent, China Mobile, China Telecom, Lenovo and many more are the companies which are leading the way for the other companies [115]. Till 1949, Chinese companies have been focused on production of agriculture. Industrial activity now is important factor of development of companies from China.

Oil production companies are occupying first positions in terms of their profitability among other global companies. TNCs in China began to appear since the times of idustrialization and rapid technological development. Territorial features of China are contributing to differences in the culture of different regions, and this is

affecting transnational processes, this is the resoning why other possible factors of development of TNC arising - mergers and acquisitions, foreign investment in innovation. In 2019, party had introduced "Law on Investment Activities", which emphasized "the promotion of transnational technological cooperation and the application of foreign investment". Meaning that innovations became an important factor of the development of companies in China [116]. Strategy of merge and acquisition in order of increasing competitiveness is pretty common because it is helping not only to increase production scale, but it is also leading to the growth of the assets of corporation. This strategy is based on the investment activity, the parent company is investing in its subsidiaries, opening new branches, attracting of foreign investments and introduction of innovations.

Party is encouraging mergers with the companies from Hong Kong, Macau and Taiwan, also companies from the other countries could be objects of investment. Chinese TNCs are taking top three spot in terms of their investments, and have the intend overtaking US corporations. The fund - "Silk Road" was created to help implement "One Belt, One Road" program, which was created by party aimed to join forces with other countries of Eurasia. When Chinese TNCs had began to implement this strategy, Trump had limited Chinese FDI in hightech industry of United states, this process started so-called "trade - tariff war" with China. China TNCs decided to invest in hightech of European Union. "Silk Road" strategy is involving cooperation of European and Asian companies in all industries, this is aim at taking lead in world market. Chinese companies integrating with the foreign ones and implement tactic of "mergers and acquisitions". Chinese companies are considering this tactic as a factor of government policy. Currently Chinese companies have intentions of cooperation with Indian companies, idea of this is the rapid development of information services in country. The development of state-owned TNCs in China is a contribution to the future of the country and one of the main methods of increasing competitiveness

[117]. Advantages of TNC from PRC is that it has support of party in every possible way. Party is doing all possible for the development and protection of their corporations. Implementation of governmental programs is enabling active

development of TNCs in PRC. Problem of COVID is contributed to impact of world markets and global economy, so the UN suggested that all countries should unite in process of building a modern economy [115].

Development of "One Belt, One Road" had been suspended due to circumstances, but local TNCs still want to keep cooperation with companies from other world. According to information of the Ministry of Commerce of PRC, in first quarter of the year trade of China with countries which joined "One Belt One Road" had grown by 21.4 percent reaching 2.5 trillion yuan. China's import and export volumes with Vietnam, Indonesia and Poland is also growing fast. Currently, the Ministry of Commerce of the People's Republic of China emphasizes that the viability of private enterprises has increased, they have become the main driving force of the growth of China's foreign trade. In the first quarter, their foreign trade turnover grew by 42.7 percent, or up to 3.95 trillion yuan. Prospects for growth of Chinese companies are on the rise. COVID-19 had become a major problem for economy of the globe and this had disrupted the activities of some industries. But still companies from China had implemented different measures which increased their competitiveness and brougt good results to them. Investment of Chinese TNCs into countries and regions grom "One Belt, One Road" leads increase of employment opportunities, incomes, taxes gained in by those government, and also providing material support for poverty reduction. This is taking us to the prospect for development of Chinese corporations which are extraordinary and this companies could potentially become numer ones on the world market.

CONCLUSIONS

Transnational companies in China has special development trend. Previously Chinese TNCs, had violated copyrights, were not very interested in development of scientific and technological process, but now they are operating and developing successfully. With the activities TNCs of China are making PRC is experiencing fast development of FDI and GDP level. Corporations from China began their active growth from time of around 2005, and already they had achieved lead in many spheres. Chinese companies have developed so fast because of their successful investment in R&D and support of the party. Party is creating state-owned companies protects and supports them. Export of high-tech goods from China is dominating, but financial, informational and services spheres is a developing trends. Nowdays Chinese government is seeking change of country status from "industrial" to "innovative", party is encouraging companies to make more investment in R&D and make an integrations with companies representing other countries and are working in areas of real estate, infrastructure, IT, scientific and technological development. "One Belt, One Road" program had been created by the government of China and as the example "Silk Road" fund is helping to develop Chinese TNCs and it is aimed at integration and cooperation with corporations from EU and Asia. Despite active development of integration of transnational companies from China, problem of COVID epidemy has caused significant inconveniences. Also, TNCs from China are the active participants in field of hightech and IT, they are working on the development of local social networks, electronic payment systems, online stores and making them global and popular ones. Chinese TNCs are using various strategies of increasing their competitiveness, especially they like "mergers and acquisitions" method, expanding not only on the production scale, but also in other spheres of their activity. Based on this, it can be concluded that Chinese TNCs have significant development leadership prospects for and world markets. in

REFERENCES

- 1. "What is transnational company? definition and meaning". BusinessDictionary.com.
- 2. "How the East India Company became the world's most powerful business". National Geographic.
 - 3. China Cultural and Creative Industries Reports Xiang, 2013, p.5
- 4. "Inside Tencent's Struggle to Bring World's Hottest Game to China". www.bloomberg.com. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-08-23/fortnite-tencent-and-the-fate-of-world-s-biggest-game-market
- 5. "Tencent's 60,000% Runup Leads to One of the Biggest VC Payoffs Ever". www.bloomberg.com. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-03-22/naspers-sells-10-6-billion-of-tencent-to-fund-investments
- 6. "Tencent posts 69 percent jump in quarterly net profit; becomes the most valuable company in Asia". Tech2. [Electronic resource] URL: http://www.firstpost.com/tech/news-analysis/tencent-posts-69-percent-jump-in-quarterly-net-profit-becomes-the-most-valuable-company-in-asia-4211333.html
- 7. Higgins, Tim; Steele, Anne (29 March 2017). "Tesla Gets Backing of Chinese Internet Giant Tencent". Wall Street Journal. New York City, New York, United States. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinastencent-buys-5-stake-in-tesla-1490702095?tesla=y
- 8. "Global Now Has 2 of the Top 10 Most Valuable Brands in the World For the First Time". Fortune.
- 9. Investing in China: The Emerging Venture Capital Industry Jonsson Yinya Li,[Electronic resource] URL: https://books.google.com.ua/books?id=IWftSWQ30Q8C&q=tencent&pg=PT118&re dir_esc=y#v=snippet&q=tencent&f=false
- 10. Wexler, Steven Russolillo and Alexandra. "The Savviest Tech Investor You've

Never Heard of Is Selling Down Tencent". Dow Jones & Company.

- 11. "How WeChat Became China's App For Everything". Fast Company. 2 January 2017. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.fastcompany.com/3065255/china-wechat-tencent-red-envelopes-and-social-money
- 12. "Gears of War studio sells minority stake to Chinese Internet company". Gamespot. [Electronic resource] URL: https://web.archive.org/web/20120623222738/http://asia.gamespot.com/news/gears-of-war-studio-sells-minority-stake-to-chinese-internet-company-6383233
- 13. Osawa, Juro. "Tencent to Distribute HBO Dramas, Movies Online in China" [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.wsj.com/articles/tencent-partners-with-hbo-to-distribute-tv-dramas-movies-online-in-china-1416902891
- 14. Novy-Williams, Eben (30 January 2015). "NBA Expands China Business With Five-Year Tencent Extension". Bloomberg.com. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-01-30/nba-expands-china-business-with-five-year-tencent-extension
- 15. Yang, Yuang; Yang, Yingzhi (18 May 2017). "Tencent pushes into news feed and search in challenge to Baidu". Financial Times. United Kingdom. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.ft.com/content/59ca05e8-3ba6-11e7-821a-6027b8a20f23
- 16. "Tech giant Tencent's market cap swells into world's top 10". The Telegraph.[Electronic resource] URL: http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/world/china-watch/business/tech-giant-tencent-market-world-10th/
- 17. "Tencent are going to build an "esports town"". PCGamesN. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.pcgamesn.com/league-of-legends/tencent-esports-town
- 18. "Tencent Buys 3.39 Million New Shares in British Video-Game Maker Frontier Developments for \$23 Million". [Electronic resource]URL: https://k.caixinglobal.com//web/detail_19658
- 19. "When Beauty meets MarTech L'OREAL and Tencent to Unleash Marketing Innovations". [Electronic resource] URL: AsiaOne.

- https://www.asiaone.com/business/when-beauty-meets-martech-loreal-and-tencent-unleash-marketing-innovations
- 20. "Lego teams up with Chinese internet giant Tencent". Business Insider Singapore. Reuters. 15 January 2018. [Electronic resource] URL: http://www.businessinsider.sg/lego-teams-up-with-chinese-internet-giant-tencent/
- 21. "Tencent Leads \$5.4 Billion Investment in Wanda Commercial". Bloomberg.com. 29 January 2018. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-01-29/tencent-leads-5-4-billion-investment-in-wanda-commercial
- 22. "Carrefour seeks help from Chinese internet giant to stem sales slump". South China Morning Post. [Electronic resource]URL: https://www.scmp.com/tech/article/2130225/tencent-may-invest-carrefour-part-partnership-deal-internet-giants-extend
- 23. "China Techs Take Beating After Tencent Profit Shrinks Caixin Global". www.caixinglobal.com. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.caixinglobal.com/2018-08-16/china-techs-take-beating-after-tencent-profit-shrinks-101315650.html
- 24. Murgia, Madhumita (31 March 2017). "Tencent expands WeChat's ecommerce platform in Europe". Financial Times. p. 18.
- 25. Murgia, Madhumita (31 March 2017). "Tencent expands WeChat's ecommerce platform in Europe". Financial Times. p. 18.
- 26. Products and Services > Interactive Entertainment Service Tencent official Site [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.tencent.com/en-us/
- 27. Yang, Yuan (18 May 2017). "Tencent's mobile gaming dominance helps profits soar". Financial Times. p. 15.
- 28. "Evergrande draws eight strategic investors for Shenzhen listing". South China Morning Post. 2 January 2017. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.scmp.com/business/article/2058764/evergrande-draws-eight-strategic-investors-shenzhen-listing

- 29.Martin, Nik (16 September 2021). "Evergrande: Why the Chinese property giant is close to collapse". Deutsche Welle. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.dw.com/en/evergrande-why-the-chinese-property-giant-is-close-to-collapse/a-59175953
- 30."China's Evergrande tops world's most valuable real estate brand". Xinhua News Agency. 5 September 2018. Archived from the original on 5 September 2018. [Electronic resource] http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-09/05/c_137446988.htm
- 31.Delouya, Samantha (17 August 2023). "China's Evergrande files for bankruptcy". CNN. [Electronic resource] URL: https://edition.cnn.com/2023/08/17/business/evergrande-files-for-bankruptcy/index.html
- 32.Stevenson, Alexandra (3 December 2023). "2 Years After Its Default, China Evergrande May Finally Meet Its End". The New York Times. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.nytimes.com/2023/12/03/business/china-evergrande-hong-kong.html
- 33.Stevenson, Alexandra; Li, Cao (10 August 2021). "Evergrande Went From China's Biggest Developer to One of Its Worst Debtors". The New York Times. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.nytimes.com/2021/08/10/business/economy/china-evergrande-debt-property.html
- 34. Or, Amy (30 October 2009). "Evergrande Gets \$722 Million". The Wall Street Journal. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB125683914492516547
- 35."Struggling Evergrande Group says it will make bond payment this week".

 CBS News. 22 September 2021. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.cbsnews.com/news/evergrande-group-bond-payment-stocks/
- 36.Zhai, Keith; Yu, Elaine; Bao, Anniek (10 November 2021). "China's Plan to Manage Evergrande: Take It Apart, Slowly". Wall Street Journal. [Electronic resource]

- URL: https://www.wsj.com/articles/evergrande-china-crisis-real-estate-developers-11636552507
- 37."Evergrande Braces for Debt Restructuring December 6, 2021". Daily News Brief. 6 December 2021.
- 38."Evergrande Unit Seeks Delaying Possible Yuan Bond Repayment". [Electronic resource] URL: finance.yahoo.com. https://www.yahoo.com/?err=404&err_url=https%3a%2f%2ffinance.yahoo.com%2fnews%2fevergrande-unit-proposes-delaying-possible-

015452125.html%3fguce_referrer%3daHR0cHM6Ly9lbi53aWtpcGVkaWEub3JnLw%26guce_referrer_sig%3dAQAAAKByJBXRnWT1ik9_qkFTAba-

2FwwNzxbPE2Tagf0zuLEmP_Nho3L0W3cB7vUQCTk-

PT6qnQNsgTQBNGie24W7IY1sjyAMlJQWm67PRCgD0jf4cZVPrUeCSQTrvBxGms3xFu8qVL2u-3LVrLqnV4LT-4BpIZ0O-gMeKDAwvBBovgY

- 39."China Evergrande moves from Shenzhen HQ building to cut costs". Reuters. 10 January 2022. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.reuters.com/business/china-evergrande-moves-headquarters-shenzhen-guangzhou-report-2022-01-10/
- 40."Construction has resumed at 95% of China Evergrande projects, unit says". Reuters. 2 April 2022. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.reuters.com/world/china/construction-has-resumed-95-china-evergrande-projects-unit-says-2022-04-02/
- 41. "China Evergrande reports steep losses, offers update on offshore debt revamp". South China Morning Post. 17 July 2023.[Electronic resource] URL: https://www.scmp.com/business/banking-finance/article/3228026/china-evergrande-reports-steep-losses-2021-and-2022-offers-update-offshore-debt-restructuring
- 42."China Evergrande seeks Chapter 15 protection in Manhattan bankruptcy court". Reuters. 17 August 2023. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.reuters.com/legal/china-evergrande-files-chapter-15-bankruptcy-us-court-filing-2023-08-17/

- 43."Evergrande sinks 79% in Hong Kong trading before creditors vote on rescue plan". South China Morning Post. 28 August 2023. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.scmp.com/business/china-business/article/3232499/evergrande-shares-plunge-trading-resumes-after-17-month-halt-opening-door-investors-flee-amid
- 44."China Puts Evergrande's Billionaire Founder Under Police Control". Bloomberg.com. 27 September 2023. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-09-27/evergrande-s-billionaire-chairman-hui-is-under-police-surveillance
- 45.Jeremy Goldkorn (24 September 2020). "Is indebted real estate developer Evergrande Group seeking government support?". [Electronic resource] URL: supchina.com. https://thechinaproject.com/2020/09/24/is-indebted-real-estate-developer-evergrande-group-seeking-government-support/
- 46."Alibaba, Evergrande-owned soccer club files for China IPO in Asian first". Reuters. 2 July 2015. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.reuters.com/article/usevergrande-alibaba-ipo-idUSKCN0PC0G120150702/
- 47. Duerden, John (17 April 2020). "Chinese club Guangzhou Evergrande building world's biggest stadium for \$1.7bn". ESPN.com. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.espn.com/soccer/story/_/id/37582988/chinese-club-guangzhou-evergrande-building-world-biggest-stadium-17bn
- 48.O'Kane, Sean (26 June 2018). "Faraday Future reveals the source of its \$2 billion investment as a co-founder steps away". The Verge. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.theverge.com/2018/6/26/17502178/faraday-future-evergrande-china-investment-tony-nie
- 49.Xuewan, Chen; Kirton, David (17 July 2019). "State Grid, Evergrande Team Up to Build Electric-Car Charging Network". Caixin. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.caixinglobal.com/2019-07-17/state-grid-evergrande-teams-up-to-build-electric-car-charging-network-101440833.html
- 50."Xinhua Silk Road: Evergrande teams up with global partners to promote NEV development" (Press release). PR Newswire. 13 November 2019. [Electronic

- resource] URL: https://apnews.com/press-release/pr-newswire/business-lifestyle-china-guangzhou-automobiles-dbae2c196548d1dffbabbe2584e876f1
- 51."The road gets bumpy for billionaires investing in China's electric cars". The Japan Times. 3 December 2019. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2019/12/03/business/corporate-business/billionaire-china-invest-electric-cars/
- 52."Evergrande to buy up the rest of NEVS". Electrive. 17 June 2020. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.electrive.com/2020/06/17/evergrande-to-buy-up-the-rest-of-nevs/
- 53.Kharpal, Arjun (12 October 2021). "Evergrande plans to roll out electric cars in 2022, sending shares of its auto unit 4.5% higher". CNBC. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.cnbc.com/2021/10/12/evergrande-new-energy-vehicle-says-to-roll-out-electric-cars-in-2022-.html
- 54."Evergrande Acquires New Media and to Rename it Evergrande Health" (Press release). PR Newswire. 1 March 2015. [Electronic resource] URL: https://en.prnasia.com/releases/global/Evergrande_Acquires_New_Media_and_to_Re name_it_Evergrande_Health-115896.shtml
- 55."Evergrande Health Valley in Nanning Airport Economic Zone". nanning.gov.cn. 15 November 2020. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.nanning.gov.cn/english/aboutnanning/citybests/t4533240.html
- 56."Boao Evergrande International Hospital". en.lecityhn.com. [Electronic resource] URL: http://en.lecityhn.com/boaoevergrande.html
- 57."Online Home Furnishing Group Makes Surprise \$1 Billion Bid for TV Production Company". Caixin. 28 October 2020. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.caixinglobal.com/2020-10-28/online-home-furnishing-group-makes-surprise-1-billion-bid-for-tv-production-company-101619897.html
- 58.Zaharia, Marius (1 August 2021). "China's Evergrande to sell stakes in HengTen internet unit for \$418 mln". Reuters.[Electronic resource]URL: https://www.reuters.com/technology/chinas-indebted-evergrande-sell-stakes-internet-unit-2021-08-01/

- 59.Baoat, Anniek (18 November 2021). "China Evergrande to shed stake in Tencent-backed venture for \$273 million". [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.livemint.com/companies/news/china-evergrande-to-shed-stake-intencent-backed-venture-for-273-million-11637244299756.html
- 60.Baldwin, Clare (22 November 2015). "Chinese developer Evergrande strikes \$617 million life insurance deal". Reuters. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.reuters.com/technology/chinas-indebted-evergrande-sell-stakes-internet-unit-2021-08-01/
- 61."Evergrande Raises \$154 Million Paring Stake in Key Bank Unit". Bloomberg News. 17 August 2021. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-08-18/evergrande-raises-154-million-paring-stake-in-key-bank-unit
- 62."How Beijing's Debt Clampdown Shook the Foundation of a Real-Estate Colossus". The Wall Street Journal. 18 September 2021. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.wsj.com/articles/how-beijings-debt-clampdown-shook-the-foundation-of-a-real-estate-colossus-11631957400
- 63.Herald, Korea (2 July 2014). "Kim Soo-hyun's controversial Chinese ad revealed". The Korea Herald. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20140702001179
- 64."Evergrande Sells Food, Beverage Units to Focus on Real Estate". Bloomberg News. 28 September 2016. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-09-28/evergrande-sells-food-beverage-units-to-focus-on-real-estate
- 65."DISPOSAL OF NON-CORE BUSINESSES IN GRAIN AND OIL, DIARY PRODUCTS AND SPRING WATER" (PDF). [Electronic resource] URL: https://www1.hkexnews.hk/listedco/listconews/sehk/2016/0928/ltn20160928027.pdf
- 66. Yuanke, Zhang (9 December 2020). "Evergrande, Vanke, Over 1,000 Chinese Developers Try Their Hand at Pig Farming". Shanghai Media G [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.yicaiglobal.com/news/evergrande-vanke-over-1000-chinese-developers-try-their-hand-at-pig-farming

67"Zhang Jindong Founder&Chairman's remarks". suningholdings.com.

[Electronic resource] URL:

http://www.suningholdings.com/cms/en/index.htm#/about-us/founder

68 "Suning's rural retailer Retail Cloud opens 9,000th store in China's Chongqing". retailtechinnovationhub.com. 19 May 2021. [Electronic resource] URL:

https://retailtechinnovationhub.com/press-releases/2021/5/19/sunings-rural-retail-cloud-opens-9000th-store-in-chinas-chongqing

- 69 Suning Appliance Co., Ltd.
- 70 Profile of Suning Appliance 2008-10-09 [Electronic resource] URL: http://www.cnsuning.com/include/english/C-jianjie.html
- 71 Trish Novicio (24 March 2021). "15 Fastest Growing E-Commerce Companies in 2020". finance.yahoo.com. [Electronic resource] URL: https://finance.yahoo.com/news/15-fastest-growing-e-commerce-141031471.html
- 72"Statistics: Top 12 Companies by Total Online Retail Sales". 25 May 2021. chinainternetwatch.com. [Electronic resource **URL**: https://www.chinainternetwatch.com/statistics/top-12-online-retail/

73"PROFILE-Suning Appliance Co Ltd". Bloomberg.

74"Suning Appliance Co Ltd (002024.SZ) Company Profile Reuters.com". reuters.com. 2011 [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.reuters.com/markets/companies/companyProfile/?symbol=002024.SZ/

75 Suning Global Team (18 June 2021). "Suning's rural retailer Retail Cloud opens another 247 stores". suningblog.com. [Electronic resource]

76 [Electronic resource] homea.people.com.cn.

77 Announcement of the purchase of the business and assets of Hong Kong based Citicall (PDF). Suning Commerce Group. 31 December 2009. [Electronic resource]URL:https://www.suning.cn/static///snsite/index/tzzgx/lsgg/attachment/1153 /_attachment1334673004391.pdf

78 Heater Sommerville (13 November 2013). "China's largest retailer opens tech lab in Palo Alto". mercurynews.com. [Electronic resource]URL:

- https://www.mercurynews.com/2013/11/19/chinas-largest-retailer-opens-tech-lab-in-palo-alto/
- 79 "Suning, China's Largest Retailer, Opens First Silicon Valley R&D Center". prnewswire.com. 13 November 2013. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/suning-chinas-largest-retailer-opens-first-silicon-valley-rd-center-232592451.html
- 80. 2015 Annual Report Suning Commerce Group [Electronic resource]URL: https://www.suning.cn/static///snsite/contentresource/2016-03-31/03e853fb-b440-494e-8adf-905999dd2f91.pdf
- 81. Announcement on related-party transaction for buying equity stake in a company (PDF). Suning Commerce Group. 30 April 2016.[Electronic resource] URL: https://www.suning.cn/static///snsite/contentresource/2016-04-30/4a866977-bf23-4d98-b998-f479a0c0bae8.pdf
- 82. Report on Non-public offering of A shares (PDF) (in Chinese). Suning Commerce Group. 3 June 2016. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.suning.cn/static///snsite/contentresource/2016-06-03/04a929fe-db38-4891-80bf-b23b13dfe721.pdf
- 83 Gerry Shih (11 August 2015). "Alibaba to invest \$4.6 billion in China electronics retailer Suning". Reuters. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-alibaba-suning-appliance-idUSKCN0QF0VP20150811/
- 84 "Alibaba and Suning Commerce Enter into Strategic Alliance". Alibaba Group. 10 August 2015. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.alibabagroup.com/en-US/
- 85 Russell Flannery (12 February 2019). "Suning Buys Wanda Department Store Chain, Expanding China Retail Empire". forbes.com. [Electronic resource]URL: https://www.forbes.com/sites/russellflannery/2019/02/12/suning-buys-wandadepartment-store-chain-expanding-china-retail-empire/?sh=12844c1b37cd

- 86 Jan Kot (14 February 2019). "Suning buys 37 Wanda Department Store for under RMB 8B". mingtiandi.com. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.mingtiandi.com/real-estate/retail/suning-buys-wanda-department-stores/
- 87 "Fortune Global 500, Suning.com vola a 37 miliardi" (in Italian). calcioefinanza.it. 24 July 2019. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.calcioefinanza.it/2019/07/31/suning-fortune-500/
- 88 "Suning.com, ricavi oltre 25 miliardi nei primi nove mesi del 2019" (in Italian). calcioefinanza.it. 31 October 2019. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.calcioefinanza.it/2019/10/31/suning-com-ricavi-oltre-25-miliardi-nei-primi-nove-mesi-del-2019/
- 89 Sandy Li (1 March 2021). "Suning.com sells 23 per cent stake to Shenzhen International and Shenzhen Kunpeng". South China Morning Post. [Electronic resource] URL: sg.news.yahoo.com. https://sg.yahoo.com/?err=404&err_url=https%3a%2f%2fsg.news.yahoo.com%2fsun ing-com-sells-23-per-025859113.html
- 90 Shen Xinyue, Yang Ge (7 May 2021). "Local Governments Toss Another Lifeline to Struggling Suning". caixinglobal.com. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.caixinglobal.com/2021-05-07/local-governments-toss-another-lifeline-to-struggling-suningcom-101707822.html
- 91 Shen Xinyue, Guo Yingzhe (3 June 2021). "Debt-Ridden Retailer Suning Gets \$500 Million State Bailout". caixinglobal.com. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.caixinglobal.com/2021-06-03/debt-ridden-retailer-suning-gets-500-million-state-bailout-101722501.html
- 92 Venus Feng, Blake Schmidt, Sofia Horta e Costa, April Ma, Claire Che, and Rebecca Choong Wilkins (15 June 2021). "Billionaire Who Helped Evergrande Hit by Bond, Stock Selloff". bloomberg.com. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-06-15/billionaire-founder-s-share-freeze-worsens-selloff-in-suning-com
- 93 Bloomberg News (6 July 2021). "Suning.com Gets \$1.36 Billion State-Backed, Alibaba Bailout". bloomberg.com. [Electronic resource] URL:

https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-07-05/china-state-fund-that-includes-alibaba-to-invest-in-suning-unit

94 Suning Global Team (12 July 2021). "Suning.com Announced the Board of Directors Will Be Reorganized and Hire Zhang Jindong as the Honorary Chairman". suningblog.com.

95 Blake Schmidt (12 July 2021). "Billionaire Chairman Quits After Suning's China-Led Bailout". Bloomberg News. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-07-12/suning-s-billionaire-chairman-quits-after-china-led-bailout

96 "Suning.com Announced the Board of Directors Will Be Reorganized and Hire Zhang Jindong as the Honorary Chairman". PR Newswire. 12 July 2021. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/suningcom-announced-the-board-of-directors-will-be-reorganized-and-hire-zhang-jindong-as-the-honorary-chairman-301331538.html

- 97 Suning Global Team (30 July 2021). "Suning.com Announced the New Board of Directors And Three Strategic Paths". suningblog.com.
- 98 "Huang Mingduan Assumes the Chairman Role of Suning.com". pandaily.com. 29 July 2021. [Electronic resource] URL: https://pandaily.com/huang-mingduan-assumes-chairman-roles-of-suning-com/
- 99 "Suning Tesco: Huang mingduan elected chairman of the board of directors". equalocean.com. [Electronic resource] URL: https://equalocean.com/briefing/20210729230064527
- 100 "Thirty Years of Suning: Service Winning Theory". suningholdings.com.
 27 October 2020. [Electronic resource] URL: http://www.suningholdings.com/cms/suning30years/25038.htm
- 101 "Suning: The Numero Uno in the Chinese Retail Sector". reviewtech.in. 17 June 2019. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.reviewtech.in/suning-the-numero-uno-in-the-chinese-retail-sector/

- 102 "Suning: logistica automatizzata senza personale" (in Italian). TechLogistics.it. 31 October 2020. [Electronic resource] URL: https://techlogistics.it/robot/suning-logistica-automatizzata-senza-personale-89/
- 103 "In Cina prime consegne di merci con auto 5G senza conducente" (in Italian). ANSA. 19 August 2019. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.ansa.it/sito/notizie/mondo/dalla_cina/2019/08/19/in-cina-prime-consegne-di-merci-con-auto-5g-senza-conducente_85fffb18-983e-47b7-a806-419877898aa6.html
- 104 "Suning Completes Testing Of Self-driving Heavy Duty Truck In Automation Push". suningholdings.com. 25 May 2018. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.suningholdings.com/cms/suningCommerceNewsJson/21560.htm
- 105 "In China, yellow delivery robots may change future of logistics". thestar.com.my. 19 July 2018. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.thestar.com.my/news/regional/2018/07/19/in-china-yellow-delivery-robots-may-change-future-of-logistics
- 106 "Suning Biu smart car a car is just another retail outlet?!". loisinbeijing.com. 27 September 2020. [Electronic resource] URL: https://loisinbeijing.com/2020/09/27/suning-biu-smart-car-a-car-is-just-another-retail-outlet/
- 107 Michael Arnold (12 March 2020). "How Suning has developed unmanned logistics to weather coronavirus crisis". insideretail.asia. [Electronic resource] URL: https://insideretail.asia/2020/03/12/how-suning-has-developed-unmanned-logistics-to-weather-coronavirus-crisis/
- 108 Aurora Liu (21 December 2017). "Suning Auto to open 20 car supermarkets in 2018". autonews.gasgoo.com. [Electronic resource] URL: http://autonews.gasgoo.com/m/Detail/70012510.html
- 109 Li Fusheng (24 July 2017). "Suning, Gome launch auto sales". China Daily. [Electronic resource] URL: https://global.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201707/24/WS59bbf8f0a310ded8ac1907a1.html

- 110 "Suning ushers in new era for cars sales in China". China Daily. 29 July 2017.[Electronic resource] URL: https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/business/2017-07/29/content_30291451.htm
- 111 Norihiko Shirouzu (16 August 2017)."China e-car newcomer Future Mobility raises \$200 million from Suning, others". reuters.com. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-autos-future-mobility/china-e-car-newcomer-future-mobility-raises-200-million-from-suning-others-idUSKCN1AW04P/
- 112 Binwei Wang (5 August 2020). "Nio and Suning Reach Strategic Cooperation". old.capitalwatch.com. [Electronic resource] URL: https://old.capitalwatch.com/article-6197-1.html
- 113 Danielle Long (24 March 2019). "Alibaba, Tencent and Suning partner with auto brands on ride hailing service". thedrum.com. [Electronic resource] URL: https://www.thedrum.com/news/2019/03/24/alibaba-tencent-and-suning-partner-with-auto-brands-ride-hailing-service
- 114 National Bureau of Statistics of China. [Electronic resource] URL: http://www.stats.gov.cn/english/PressRelease/202104/t20210428_1816821. html.
- 115 China Foreign Direct Investment 1979–2021. [Electronic resource] https://www.macrotrends.net/countries/CHN/china/foreign—direct—investment
- 116 Venger, V. (2019). Peculiarities of the formation and development of transnational corporations in the conditions of globalization. European Scientific Journal of Economic and Financial Innovations, 2(4), 30-44.
- 117 Karpenko, H. V. (2014). Financial mechanisms of transnational corporations in the system of the modern world economy. Scientific works of NDFI, (1),

APPLICATIONS

SUMMARY

Korobko S. Features of Chinese TNCs activities on the international market. - Qualification work. Sumy State University, Sumy, 2023.

The qualification work is devoted to the study of the specifics of the work of TNCs in China. The process of growth of Chinese TNCs over the past 20 years was analyzed, and their path from zero to one of the largest TNCs in the world was analyzed. The competitiveness of Chinese TNCs was considered. The analysis of the activities of Chinese multinational companies was conducted and the key differences between their activities and the activities of their opponents were revealed..

Keywords: TRANSNATIONAL COMPANIES, TNC, TENCENT, EVERGRANDE, SUNING, CHINA, SERVICES, STRUCTURE OF THE COMPANY, BRAWL STARS

КІЦАТОНА

Коробко С. Особливості діяльності китайських ТНК на міжнародному ринку. - Кваліфікаційна робота. СумДУ, Суми, 2023.

Кваліфікаційна робота присвячена вивченню специфіки роботи ТНК Китаю. Проаналізовано процес зростання Китайських ТНК за останні 20 років, та проаналіовано їх шлях від нуля до одних з найбільших ТНК світу. Розглянуто конкурентоздатність Китайських ТНК Проведно аналіз діяльності транснаціональні компанії Китаю та виявлено ключові відмінності їх діяльності від діяльності опонентів.

Ключові слова: ТРАНСНАЦІОНАЛЬНІ КОМПАНІЇ, ТНК, TENCENT, EVERGRANDE, SUNING, КИТАЙ, ПОСЛУГИ, СТРУКТУРА КОМПАНІЇ, BRAWL STARS